Las Positas College
Enrollment Management Committee

(Approved) Minutes

May 11, 2007

Room 2205, 12:30 p.m.

Present:  Kevin Ankoviak, Neal Ely, Laurel Jones, Martha Konrad, Karen Halliday, Pamela Luster, Amber Machamer, Philip Manwell, Jason Morris, Carlos Navarro, Birgitte Ryslinge, Michael Sato
1. Call to Order: Meeting was convened at 12:40 p.m. by Mr. Sato, Chair.
2. Agenda:  FTES targets for 2007-08 added to Agenda #4 below.

3. Approval of Minutes: MSC (Morris/Manwell) to approve Minutes of the March 9, 2007 meeting.
4. DEMC/Enrollment Report: This morning’s DEMC meeting was canceled. Ms. Halliday reported on the DEMC meeting held two weeks ago at which two important items had been discussed: reconciliation of the yearly budget for adjunct faculty and FTEF allocation to the colleges. At that meeting it was generally agreed that Las Positas College will receive a dollar amount equivalent to 12 FTEF adjustment between the colleges to offset the FTEF LPC agreed to assume and has paid for.  Pending agreement on the “dollar amount” of one FTEF, an amount representing 12 FTEF should be placed in the LPC adjunct faculty budget for 06-07 to adjust for the shortfall. Chabot has adopted a target of 10,002 FTES and will work to remain stable and not decline. New state funding for colleges of 10,000 FTES can qualify them for an additional $500,000. All growth next year is scheduled to go to LPC—“this is an excellent window for growth to be funded,” Ms. Halliday predicted. LPC target will be approximately 7,200( FTES, with an 452 FTEF expenditure (FTEF for 06-07 was planned at approximately 380). Ms. Halliday recommended scheduling to earn the maximum FTES, knowing that 2.5-3% of classes will cancel. With more than 450 FTEF coming to LPC, classes can be offered at key times and will assist to bring on the MDB, with additional classroom capacity.  Mr. Sato asked whether the new targets and funding agreement might affect the approved 2007-08 discipline plans which anticipate 7,228 FTES and 437 FTEF allocation; he observed that the Las Positas growth pattern is that there is more growth in fall than in spring. Dr. Jones agreed and recommended building more growth into the fall schedule to provide a cushion, or “pad where we know there will be success.” This will provide opportunity to add classes that students are asking for. According to Ms. Hallday, a successful spring is more likely to follow a healthy fall; she agreed with Dr. Jones that we need to convert our FTES into actual dollars to fund the additional FTEF we have invested and continue to invest in growth. Dr. Jones said that a more realistic productivity ratio should also be looked at; that LPC may not, in her opinion, produce more than 480 WSCH/FTEF on average, but if we generate the FTES, the funding should follow and should be allocated where it can assist growth. When the equivalent 12 FTEF dollar amount is placed in the hourly budget of the College; the College can then work within actual budget, rather than basing the schedule on the FTEF allocation. Mr. Sato supported this as “certainly easier to understand” and producing “more equal data.” Dr. Jones added that what we plan for and what we generate appears to be approximately 9% different, with 7,228 FTES “optimistic.” Non-credit will help, but she would not expect the College to hit 7,228. Ms. Halliday again supported budgeting high and building for more because the inevitable 2-3% drop cannot be controlled. Mr. Sato reminded that the discipline plans of 7.228 are very high and will decrease through canceled classes, but there is also an inflation factor in the discipline plans; “one or two students [per section] adds up.” The difference between discipline plans and actual schedule may be approximately 9%.
5. Spring Draft Agenda: Mr. Sato proposed that a draft, working document such as this could be adopted as a discussion and planning format, with new items added and completed or items no longer of interest deleted. He asked the Committee to review and make suggestions on this planning document, to improve upon it, to identify what is necessary to dovetail CEMC process with the Master Plan. Supporting the process, Ms. Luster added that the College’s self-assessment in the fall may give a better idea of what is needed. 
6. Wait List Study: Mr. Sato distributed a study on the pros and cons of having a wait list, done by Dr. Lisa Weaver and presented at the Academic Senate. The study has also been forwarded to the DEMC. The study does not appear to indicate that having a wait list, often recommended as a good thing to add to our registration process, significantly improves student access. He asked the members to review the study for future discussion. Dr. Jones reported that a group at the District is looking at how to implement a wait list process. Ms. Halliday added that there has historically been negative impact from students who go onto several wait lists and also there is a logistical issue of how to “bump” students into a class and get them to pay the fees, but the technology can be set up to work with those issues. College of San Mateo has been piloting a wait list supported by Banner, through which students are notified of class availability, given a certain number of days to enroll, but if they do not enroll, the system goes on to the next student on the list. The issue is that there must always be a technology solution so that the registrar’s office is not overburdened. Ms. Rodriguez said that Banner Web for Faculty is working on this as well and suggested that a visit be planned to the College of San Mateo. Mr. Sato asked about faculty input into these plans and was assured that faculty are involved. Ms. Luster’s emphasized the many different ways to implement wait lists, e.g., to put a fixed number on every course; to decide by discipline how many should be allowed in particular courses; to have a “paid” wait; using the technology to see whether students have signed up on more than one list. Dr. Jones said that having a wait list for online registration does not preclude students “walk on’s” the first day of class. Mr. Sato felt that there needs to be more study on whether a wait list process is a clear positive for faculty. Ms. Halliday recommended using pilots to see what works and “tweaking” where and as appropriate. Dr. Jones recommended contacting  representatives of Bakersfield College who might come to Las Positas to talk about their process.

7. CEMC-Faculty Communication: As noted by Mr. Sato, make-up of CEMC is established by contract, and, because of the fixed number of faculty, representation is unequal among the five divisions. He asked the Committee to consider whether there may be ways to establish representation from all divisions at each meeting and suggested that faculty present at the meeting might be able to count attendance in fulfillment of their professional responsibility obligation. Ms. Halliday observed that the Faculty Association supports a specified amount of release time, which could be worked out on a rotation basis, or, possibly, the CEMC might request some modification of the agreement. Dr. Manwell reported that Dr. Gina Webster has volunteered to attend, and he credits this as part of her professional responsibility. Dr. Jones added that, in true shared governance, there should be representative faculty at every meeting, but not necessarily “everybody at every meeting.” She recommended a centralized process so that all faculty could consistently access the minutes, agendas, and any information distributed and that a CEMC report be included as part of all division “report outs.” Mr. Sato supported these ideas, but indicated a secondary need to make all faculty more conversant on what the CEMC does; without that effort, he felt that it would be difficult for faculty to understand the context of minutes/agenda, etc. He encouraged that enrollment management be brought up in divisions, perhaps as part of the deans’/administrators portion. Mr. Morris said this is already being done in the MSEPS division. Dr. Navarro thought that the SS&W faculty would be very happy to have Mr. Sato attend a division meeting because a number of faculty are not attuned to the “daily workings” of the CEMC. Dr. Jones asked whether this would be a good topic to take back to the next Deans’ meeting for discussion. Mr Sato thought this would be a good possibility, also suggesting that it might become a responsibility of the chair of the CEMC to put out information on enrollment management and CEMC. Dr. Jones commended Mr. Sato on his willingness always to add items to the agenda and suggested that next year the committee might select several of these items to concentrate on, possibly, taking them to all faculty for discussion through forums or other discussion venues.  Ms. Luster agreed that this would be a good way to help focus the campus on enrollment management. Mr. Sato supported the idea of using a forum as a way to inform the campus. Dr. Ankoviak reminded that, as the CEMC is a contractual committee, it is representative of the whole faculty, but he supported having the opportunity to discuss this and to “know what the deans think.” Ms. Luster said that a “talking points” discussion or a combination of all the ideas expressed would be helpful. She also suggested that the compressed calendar be selected as the general discussion theme for next year. Mr. Sato said he would like to use this document to make changes to the committee discussion and agenda, and that between meetings, topics could be added or deleted, depending on how the committee sets up its process. All agreed that having a more consistent process would be of great benefit.

8. Process for Discipline Plan Adjustments: Mr. Sato brought up the need to create a process to address whether changes to approved discipline plans would come through the CEMC or whether they “shouldn’t.”  While the discipline plan is the core of the CEMC, the contract does not speak to that part of the process. After the discipline plans are approved by the CEMC, they then go to the College and may not need to be considered again at the CEMC, although the CEMC would remain available if their input were desired. Ms. Luster observed that it really depends on when changes occur in the planning/scheduling cycle. If the schedule has been done on the basis of what has been planned and “valuable,” it would not be good for the disciplines, e.g., “to add 10 FTEF in March or always for the CEMC to be in approval mode.” Mr. Sato posited also that “if we have approved [a certain amount of FTEF] in the plans, do we have room to add [FTEF] if all the FTEF are ostensibly on the schedule? Dr. Manwell emphasized that, he has at all times, made sure that the Arts & Communication disciplines never exceeded the allocation after the plan was approved, and that his practice has been to replace where a section has been canceled or lost, but not to add additional FTEF. According to Ms. Halliday, this is the time for the College to grow; she she believes that there’s growth funding “out there” although until the state budget is adopted, it will be a challenge to know where the funding will be applied, whether in COLA or growth.  She recommended that the CEMC have discussions about that and work with the Deans to adjust the discipline plans, as budget realities are known. Dr. Manwell recommended that, at the end of each cycle, faculty and deans review their discipline plans and their “reality,” in order to develop more informed plans for the next cycle. Dr. Jones commented that that email communication may not the ideal way for her to receive discipline plan changes, and having these changes come back through committee would provide the opportunity for all to consult and agree. Mr. Sato suggested that a faculty-initiated discipline plan change be communicated to the Dean, forwarded to the Vice President, from the Vice President to the Committee, either as a decision or a discussion item. Ms. Luster noted that this is the way the current process works; she recommended that the deans be given more latitude in the process, e.g., up to a certain amount of FTEF, they would be able to respond to enrollments.  Dr. Jones agreed that the Dean could make such recommendations, but felt that the actual decision to make changes should reside with the Vice Presidents and the CEMC. Dr. Ankoviak emphasized that, should there be disagreement in the process, faculty concerns could then be brought to CEMC. Agreement by consensus and in principle.
9. Compressed Calendar: Mr. Sato distributed data about compressed calendar, a topic being discussed statewide and considered for possible implementation by CLPCCD. He directed that those interested in reading more about compressed calendar see summaries in the Rostrum, a publication of the statewide Academic Senate. From a brief review of data, it appears that colleges experience a “big bump” immediately upon implemention a compressed calendar, then, although they grow less dramatically, they continue to maintain the initial growth mode. Ms. Halliday emphasized that it is important to note “they continue to grow.”  According to Mr. Sato, there are some patterns, but not all colleges grew the same way. Dr. Jones reported that Ohlone College results from implementing a compressed calendar have not been generally released, but they are all positive. However, the success of compressed calendars depends on the details of how they are implemented, older colleges generally benefit more because they have run out of ways to “reinvent themselves.”  Las Positas would likely discover the benefit of increased capacity. Dr. Ankoviak requested that this information be shared with the Faculty Association president as calendar is a contract matter. Dr. Jones invited the Faculty Association to become part of the “information gathering” Mr. Sato reminded that the CEMC is part of the Faculty Association process although CEMC does not report back to the CLPFA on a regular basis. Additionally, the CEMC recognizes it has no authority for making a decision in regard to implementation of compressed calendar, but it is in the purview of the CEMC to make a recommendation. Dr. Jones said that she would inform Dr. Taylor that the LPC CEMC has taken on this review and would invite Chabot to do this in at the same time. Mr. Sato also emphasized that this study does not constitute a decision about whether we want to implement the compressed calendar, but at this time to decide whether it is worth pursuing. Dr. Jones encouraged moving quickly to study the available models, because, while the District has a  two-year calendar in place now, there is not a lot of time to move forward on this.  Mr. Sato felt strongly that the specifics [of compressed calendar] be reviewed carefully to see “whether we can know how it would affect LPC.” Ms. Luster added we now will have the advantage of using Scheduler 25 to create simulations, e.g., we can look at “swing space,” and consider what is being done in other districts and learn from them; we can ask whether there would be advantage to have a winter intersession which would not have to load in the Spring; Chabot could look at the situations created by taking whole buildings off line. “For us to wait another year to discuss this would be foolish.” Ms. Halliday commended Mr. Sato for beginning the discussion and said that any decision would be based on a thorough discussion district wide. The colleges cannot afford to wait because of the long timeline for contract negotiation and she recommended that several districts be reviewed to see how well their implementation had worked--which had success, which did not, and what factors were involved. She also recommended that a number of contracts for colleges/districts with compressed calendars be gathered. Ms. Luster reminded that the compressed calendar “changes the way you teach” and supported discussions of faculty to faculty to look at the different models and effects on pedagogy. Dr. Jones also noted that there is more current data that complies with the State-recommended models; she recommended that three or four be studied well. One thing, Mr. Sato remarked, appears generally true: that the compressed calendar does not hurt success, but it is harder to establish the causation of improved success. Dr. Jones posited a direct question: “If you know there is no reason not to do it and if you know that it would produce positive results, why would you not do it?” Mr. Sato reminded that the ultimate decision must be on whether it is a positive for student learning, but he does not see that the data clearly support that. It is difficult to determine whether the growth is the consequence of the implementation of a compressed calendar or whether it is the consequence of improved learning. Ms. Luster added that, over time, we would want to look at the statewide averages for retention and success. Dr. Manwell reported on the ESL curriculum and scheduling changes that have effectively created, de facto, a compressed calendar, with the resultant improved health of the program. In terms of retention and access, it has been dramatic; with [a winter intersession], “it would be off the charts.” Ms. Halliday said that we should not look at this as competition with neighboring colleges, but when that is factored into the decision, it might prove to be an advantage to retain the 17.5 week semester configuration. Dr. Machamer suggested the Accreditation surveys could be a good place to adding such questions. Marketing, Ms. Halliday emphasized needs to be added to data review. Dr. Jones added that part of the Las Positas goal should be to help Chabot grow because continuing to take on additional growth, over time, could produce consequences to our student success. Mr. Sato asked whether the DEMC would be the more appropriate venue for this “information gathering.”. He also wondered whether adoption of compressed calendar would be of equal benefit to both colleges. Dr. Jones reminded that there are many kinds of compressed calendar models and that it will be necessary to review particularly those recommended by the State; the leadership for all this may be appropriate for the subcommittee of the Calendar Committee, but this would be a good discussion topic for faculty at both campuses during the next year, e.g., What does a compressed calendar look like? What are the variables? Who has implemented? What have been the results? The Academic Senate may also be involved, with a faculty forum day to get the information out to the faculty and initiate the discussion. Faculty-to-faculty and discipline-to-discipline discussions should occur. At some point, however, all information will be taken to a District-level discussion and will be involved in calendar and contract negotiations. Dr. Jones added that there may be “positive or negative surprises” from these discussions, and having representatives from other colleges to speak to their processes is very helpful. Ms. Halliday said that because this is a discussion with “political implications,” the Faculty Association and DEMC will be brought in; and with a new District Chancellor, “we need to engage everybody now…collaboratively.” Mr. Sato wanted to define further the involvement of the CEMC, e.g., enrollment, retention, success. Dr. Jones commended Mr. Sato for bringing this before the CEMC and promised to forward information she has received on state-approved models. 
10. Weekend College: Dr. Jones has asked that Ms. Rodriguez look at the Weekend College for enrollments and cohort retention. Dr. Jones recommended that, if the review does not support that the retention of the original cohort, the FTEF for Weekend College be released to other purposes. Ms. Luster agreed that it does not appear that we have a cohort, but it is necessary to actually contact these persons to find out whether they achieved their goal in some other way and whether they are planning to enroll in any of the classes scheduled for the remainder of the Weekend College, which ends in Spring 2008. If we discover that there is no need to consider the original cohort, these could be replaced with more productive classes. Complicating the communication, Dr. Manwell noted, is that is often difficult for students to distinguish between themselves as “weekend” students and “Weekend College” students. Ms. Luster said that, even if there are a few original cohort students, it would be possible to accommodate these in other ways and through making a Student Educational Plan. Dr. Jones felt that the FTEF invested in Weekend College are not as effective as they might be and encouraged that the student data be collected as soon as possible so that the FTEF can be reallocated for other classes more in demand. Mr. Sato agreed, but emphasized that, as always, we must be sure that we do not negatively affect students; he also reminded that this is the last CEMC meeting until fall. Dr. Jones asked for the discretion to work with the deans and faculty if this information can be obtained and it appears that other, more desirable sections could be scheduled and marketed. By consensus and with the proviso that students of the original cohort would not be negatively impacted, Dr. Jones was given this discretion.
11. Time of Day Update: Mr. Sato noted that data reveals that there are ‘a lot of observations to make.” Among other things, growth in day classes has been much bigger; we’ve been “inflating” spring”; and there has been very little growth in the evening classes and programs. The practice of the CEMC has been to make adjustments generally to the spring schedule, but these data show that there are other questions and factors that need to be addressed in future scheduling.
12. CLARUS Review: Mr. Sato asked that the Committee also review the CLARUS marketing information. Although not a direct part of the enrollment management charge, marketing affects the success of enrollments and should be considered in the planning process. Ms. Ryslinge gave an example of the negative impact of such decisions as IT closing CLASS-Web from 11 p.m. to 7 a.m. for updates and technology management as it is during that time when young people are likely to be online. By consensus of Committee, Dr. Jones will take the question forward to IT management.
13. Good of the Order: 
A. Early Admission Registration: Ms. Luster reported that Early Admission registration is tomorrow, May 12, and enrollments should see an increase. A&R will be open to assist.

B. Schedule Planning Document:  Dr. Jones requested that Deans and faculty review this new scheduling process as they participate more directly in the construction of the Class Schedule. The “green bar” document is to be reviewed by faculty before they leave and the initial draft sent to Academic Services by May 25, but there will be many more opportunities to review and update before the Spring 2008 Schedule is published in the fall.

C. Next Meeting Date: Friday, August 24, 2007. It was agreed that the meeting may be brief during the initial week of instruction, but it is necessary for the CEMC to review enrollments. 
D. Co-Chairs for 2007-08: Responsibilities will be shared by Michael Sato and Jason Morris. 

14. Commendation for Leadership: On behalf of the Committee and with Committee applause, Dr. Jones praised Mr. Sato for “the wonderful job you have done leading [the CEMC] this year.” 
15. Adjournment: Meeting adjourned by consensus at 2:19 p.m.

Recording Secretary Pro Tem: Martha Konrad
( Actual number for LPC target was later set at 7,001 FTES at 480 WSCH/FTE, which includes non-credit.





